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DRAFT OF MINUTES PROPOSED FOR ADOPTION BY THE GREENVILLE PLANNING 

AND ZONING COMMISSION 

April 16, 2013 

 

The Greenville Planning and Zoning Commission met on the above date at 6:30 p.m. in the 

Council Chambers of City Hall. 

 

  Mr. Godfrey Bell –Chair-*   

Mr. Tony Parker - *  Ms. Shelly Basnight – *   

  Mr. Hap Maxwell – *  Ms. Ann Bellis – *   

Ms. Linda Rich - *   Mr. Brian Smith - *   

Mr. Doug Schrade - X  Mr. Jerry Weitz –X   

Ms. Wanda Harrington-X Mr. Torico Griffin -* 

Dr. Kevin Burton- X 

 

The members present are denoted by an * and the members absent are denoted by an X. 

 

VOTING MEMBERS:   Maxwell, Basnight, Bellis, Rich, Smith, Griffin, Parker 

 

PLANNING STAFF:  Andy Thomas, Lead Planner and Elizabeth Blount, Staff Support 

Specialist II. 

 

OTHERS PRESENT:   Dave Holec, City Attorney, Merrill Flood, Community Development 

Director, Tim Corley, Engineer and Jonathan Edwards, Communications Technician. 

 

MINUTES:   Motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Ms Basnight, to accept the March 

19, 2013 minutes as presented. Motion carried unanimously. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

REZONING 

 

ORDINANCE REQUESTED BY PIRHL DEVELOPMENT, LLC TO REZONE 4.8+/- ACRES 

LOCATED BETWEEN TURNBURY DRIVE AND SMYTHEWYCK DRIVE AND BEING 

230+/- FEET EAST OF EAST ARLINGTON BOULEVARD FROM CG (GENERAL 

COMMERCIAL) TO OR (OFFICE-RESIDENTIAL [HIGH DENSITY MULTIFAMILY]). 

 

Chairman Bell stated that the applicant requested to withdraw the petition.   

 

Mr. Smith made a motion to accept the withdrawal, seconded by Mr. Parker.  Motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

TEXT AMENDMENTS 

 

ORDINANCE INITIATED BY KEN MALPASS OF MALPASS AND ASSOCIATES TO 

AMEND THE ZONING ORDINANCE TO REDUCE THE PUBLIC STREET SETBACK IN 
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THE "O-OFFICE" ZONING DISTRICT FROM THIRTY-FIVE (35) FEET TO TEN (10) 

FEET.- APPROVED 

 

Mr. Andy Thomas, Lead Planner, stated as a point of reference that the Bradley Housing 

Developers for the request on Port Terminal Road withdrew their petition from going before City 

Council.   

 

Mr. Thomas stated that the “O-Office” zoning district is the most restrictive non-residential 

zoning district.  The current public street setback is thirty-five (35) feet.  The applicant has 

requested that the standard be changed to ten (10) feet.  This would bring the setbacks in line 

with the setbacks for the OR-Office-Residential district.  The reduction of the “O-Office” public 

street setback could have some benefits.  Buildings could be pushed closer to the street with 

parking in the rear.  The current setback typically allows parking lots to be located in the front of 

buildings due to the land expense.  The “O-Office” zoning is mainly in the gateway of some 

neighborhoods.  There are only 66 parcels zoned “O” in the City.   

 

Chairman Bell asked if changing the setback would improve the appearance. 

 

Mr. Thomas stated that the request is in accordance to the Horizon Comprehensive Plan.  A lot 

of “O” properties have been vacant for a while and it could spur some development of the 

properties.  Commercial property is purchased by the square footage so the parking lot in the 

front has to be of some value to the property.   

 

Ms Bellis asked if there will be a requirement to have parking provided in the rear. 

 

Mr. Thomas stated if the setback was changed to ten feet that parking in the rear would not be 

mandatory but encouraged. 

 

Mr. Parker stated that anyone who has a business knows you have to have parking so the parking 

would be behind the business. 

 

Mr. Thomas stated that the business would still have to meet the parking requirements. 

 

Ms Basnight asked for a specific location. 

 

Mr. Thomas stated some properties on Greenville Boulevard have the “O-Office”.  He reiterated 

that the benefit for the change is to allow the building to be closer to the street and that the city 

only has 66 “O-Office” zoned parcels. 

 

Mr. Griffin asked if the Fed Ex/Kinko’s building on 10
th

 Street was an example. 

 

Mr. Thomas answered right. 

 

Ms Rich asked if the business owner would have problems with handicap entrances if the 

parking is in the rear. 
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Mr. Thomas stated that the business would still have to meet the handicap requirements.   

 

Ms Rich stated that the handicap parking in the rear could be a handicap to the handicapped. 

 

Chairman Bell stated that most businesses that have limited parking make sure they meet the 

parking requirements by having the handicap parking in the front. 

 

Mr. Thomas stated that the business has to meet the handicap accessibility standards. 

 

Chairman Bell opened the public hearing. 

 

Mr. Ken Malpass, applicant, spoke in favor of the petition.   He stated that the request allows for 

some different things with buildings up front.  Properties on the corner would benefit from the 

change so the parking would not have to be zigzagged.  Commercial Downtown (CD), General 

Commercial (CG), and Heavy Commercial (CH) zones have recently been changed to twenty 

feet.  Other cities have a lesser setback.  No other requirements are changing.  Parking is based 

on the square footage of the building unless it is in the downtown area.  The request to change 

the setback will match what is in the OR – office residential requirement. 

 

No one spoke in opposition. 

 

Chairman Bell closed the public hearing and opened for board discussion. 

 

Mr. Parker stated that the setback will give the city an urban-type feel.  He stated that the 

apartments on Charles Boulevard look very attractive.     

 

Motion made by Mr. Parker, seconded by Mr. Maxwell, to recommend approval of the 

proposed amendment to advise that it is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan and other 

applicable plans and to adopt the staff report which addresses plan consistency and other 

matters. Motion passed unanimously. 

 

 

OTHER ITEMS 

 

PETITION TO CLOSE A PORTION OF EAST ROCK SPRING ROAD AND THE ASSOCIATED 

ALLEY-APPROVED 
 

Mr. Tim Corley, City Engineer, presented the application.  The petition is from the State of 

North Carolina on behalf of East Carolina University (ECU) to close a portion of East Rock 

Spring Road on the south side of 14
th

 Street along with a twenty (20) foot alley.  The State of 

North Carolina owns all the adjacent property to the area. If the petition is granted, all the 

property would be owned by ECU.  There are no immediate plans for the property.  Currently the 

property is parking and open space.  City staff does recommend two conditions if the petition is 



P&Z Min. Doc. #953612 Page 4 

 

approved:  (1) A recombination map of all the properties showing one large property, (2) GUC 

request that any utilities and easements remain in place and be shown on the recombination map. 

 

Chairman Bell asked if any concessions have been made to allow for parking in the alley.   

 

Mr. Corley stated no.  ECU has not told staff what the plans are for the property.    

 

Chairman Bell opened the public hearing.   

 

No one spoke in favor or opposition of the request. 

 

Chairman Bell closed the public hearing and opened for board discussion. 

 

No board discussion. 

 

Motion made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Ms Rich, to close a portion of East Rock Spring 

Road and the associated alley with the staff conditions.  Motion passed unanimously. 

 

Chairman Bell invited the board to the May 6 City Council meeting for the Planning and Zoning 

presentation.   

 

With no further business, motion made by Ms Rich, seconded by Mr. Smith, to adjourn.  

Motion passed unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 6:46 p.m. 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

Merrill Flood, Secretary to the Commission 

Director of Community Development Department 


